TASK FORCE ON CLERGY FORMATION IN SMALL CONGREGATIONS
MINUTES OF MEETING
SEPTEMBER 14, 2016
VIA ADOBE CONNECT AND CONFERENCE CALL
The Task Force on Clergy Formation in Small Congregations met via Adobe Connect and Conference Call on September 14, 2016 from 11:00 AM (ET) to 12:10 PM (ET).  
Because each member of the Task Force has a different given name, subsequent to the initial listing of members, only the first names of members are used in the substance of the Minutes.  

1. Call to Order; Opening Prayer
The Task Force meeting was called to order by the Chair, The Rev. Dr. Susanna Singer, at 11:00 AM on September 14, 2016.  Susanna offered an opening prayer.  

Other members present were: The Rt. Rev. Scott Benhase; Ms. Ruth Frey; The Rev. Deacon Maureen-Elizabeth Hagen; The Rev. Canon Gregory Jacobs; The Rev. Trawin Malone; Canon Thomas O’Brien; The Rev. Merry Chan Ong; and Ms. Demi Prentiss.
The following members of the Task Force were unable to attend the meeting: The Rev. Robin Biffle; Ms. Mary Parmer; The Rev. Brad Purdom; The Rt. Rev. Alan Scarfe; and The Rt. Rev. Rob Skirving.  
Susanna advised that The Ven. Paul Sneve’s duties have changed and increased, and that he found it necessary to resign from the Task Force. 
2. Personal Matters of Members

Ruth advised that she left the National Cathedral and is now Senior Program Officer for Justice and Reconciliation at Trinity Wall Street; Greg got married on June 25, 2016; Trawin has a new grandson; Maureen is back from her sabbatical from her parish; Tom advised that Robin had health issues, took medical leave but is on the mend and playing “catch up”; Merry is back from sabbatical and was pleased how lay persons became more active in her parish. 
3. Check-in by Members 

Each of the members shared an insight about the gifts of small congregations.  Susanna spoke of a pulpit exchange in which the clergy drive 2.5 hours to serve; Tom spoke of the care and concern he and his wife feel in their small parish in Connecticut; Merry mentioned that small parishes in Oakland are developing tri-lingual services; Trawin observed that small parishes in Austin are partnering with each other and “taking risks” in new programs; and Demi commented that small congregations are “normative” in The Episcopal Church. 
4. Moving to the Next Phase of the Task Force Work
Susanna advised that the data developed from the Survey, the Follow-up Interviews and the Questionnaire Interviews is generally consistent, and she commended the members of the Task Force for the excellent quality of the reports. 
She hoped that today’s meeting would “prime the pump” for our conversations at the November meeting in Chicago.  In Chicago, we will continue our analysis of the data and develop our initial concrete proposals to make to General Convention.  In 2017, we will continue to refine these proposals and embody them in the Task Force Report to Convention.  
Demi emphasized that the recommendations of the Task Force need to be “actionable” and translated into specific steps for particular persons and entities to take.  

Demi and Tom particularly thanked Susanna for all her diligence in reviewing and analyzing the data from the Interviews.  

5. Update on Completed Interviews

Tom commended the members of the Task Force for their dedication in conducting the Questionnaire Interviews and the Follow-up Interviews. The Task Force Officers recognize that the Members have busy schedules and the work of the Task Force often requires juggling. 

He noted that there were a four “key” persons who were identified for Follow-up Interviews:  Bishops Kirk Smith, Brian Prior, Scott Barker and Jim Mathes.  
It would be desirable to have Questionnaire Interviews with Roger Ferlo, Fredrica Thomsett and Denise Obando.

ACTIONS:  

Scott will interview Bishops Prior and Mathes at the Bishop’s Meeting in Detroit. 

Tom will call Mary to see if she is going to be able to interview Bishops Smith and Mathes. 
Ruth will interview Fredrica Thomsett. 

Merry will interview Denise Obando. 

Susanna will call Brad to see if he is going to interview Roger Ferlo. 
6. Key Themes from the Interviews
Susanna identified four major themes that developed:  
A.  Need for collaboration among seminaries

B. Need for a “location” for networking and collaboration among persons and groups who are providing and developing valuable resources for leadership formation in congregations 
C.  Need for a “location” of reliable, curated, resources in the areas of spiritual formation, leadership training, evangelism training for clergy and for lay leaders

D.  Development of specific resources for small congregations in areas where these materials do not currently exist (such as materials for discernment for Baptismal and ordained ministries)

For each of these areas, Susanna encouraged the Members of the Task Force to think boldly and “outside the box” about what “should be” so that all ideas will be on the table when we meet in Chicago.  There will be time enough to refine what is “too bold.”   

Susanna noted that many of the persons who were interviewed are excited about the work of the Task Force and hope that the Task Force can make a difference going forward. 

She urged the Members to become familiar with Alice Mann’s 1984 monograph on Small Congregations. Here is a link to it. http://www.congregationalconsulting.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/SmallerCongregationChallengingTimes.pdf. 
Tom said that the 2015 Blue Book Report of the Standing Committee on Small Congregations contains substantial information that will be of benefit to the Task Force. He urged the members to read the Report. He will post it on the Extranet. For now, it is online at https://extranet.generalconvention.org/staff/files/download/12909.pdf. 
7. Collaboration among Seminaries
Susanna stated there is a lot of “seminary bashing” that occurs, and some of it is justified but some of it occurs because seminaries are an “easy target.”  CDSP began a program of meeting twice a year with the bishops in Province VIII and asking for suggestions. As a result of these meetings, CDSP made a number of changes including low residency programs and other local programs. 

She said there is “no stick” to force seminaries to collaborate with each other, but there may be a significant “carrot” that would encourage cooperation. 

Maureen observed that many seminaries collaborate with the dioceses in their areas.  

Tom agreed to speak with Molly James, the Director of Formation for the Episcopal Church in Connecticut about the manner in which this Diocese develops joint programs with the seminaries in and near Connecticut. 

Susanna acknowledged that the optimal solution may look like a “patchwork quilt” because different areas and different seminaries have different needs and resources. 

Maureen advised that there will be a meeting in Minnesota in June 2017 of the leaders of local formation programs. 

Scott stated that bishops often want to “do their own thing” and have high levels of frustration with seminaries for the seminaries’ lack of responsiveness to diocesan needs.  There needs to be some way to break the logjam. 

Susanna noted that the meetings with CDSP and the Province VIII bishops has led to a number of changes at CDSP.  She criticized the “black box” theory of formation held by some seminaries (send us your aspirants and we’ll turn them into priests).   She added that the relationship between an aspirant and the aspirant’s rector and bishop are as important in clergy formation as seminary education. 
8. Networking and Cooperation
The issues here are finding out what actions are being taken by which groups and determining if there is a way to help these groups coordinate their activities with other groups.  How can the “best practices” be more widely known?  

Scott emphasized that there needs to be training and experiential practice for persons who will have leadership roles as clergy and as laypersons.  There is more to leadership that “just reading about it.”  Persons need to be engaged in actual practice and get feedback from qualified persons.  There is a need for training to have practical application. 

Susanna noted the need to improve the local training of leaders in small congregations by tying the available resources with “laboratory-based training” in a local way.  There is a need to tailor formation to local needs and local gifts.  

Maureen said that the training developed by ERD is valuable and that asset-based community training is often very effective. 

Scott commented that bi-vocational clergy – like all clergy – have a central task to bear witness to the Narrative of Redemption.  There are a number of ways in which one can bear this important witness. 

Demi noted that it is important for the Task Force to recognize that an increasing number of clergy are bi-vocational and non-stipendiary.  She expressed concern that these clergy are often not given the respect that vocational and stipendiary clergy receive, and yet are offering their ministries as a complete gift.  We need to hold them up because they are becoming the norm in small churches. 

Greg asked the Task Force to observe what is happening in South Carolina where gifts and skills for clergy and lay leaders are being developed.  These resources may well be transferable to other contexts. 

Merry described the cooperation that is occurring among the Chinese, Filipino and Japanese communities in Oakland.  Working as an Asian Commission, these congregations come together twice a year and are, in effect, a large congregation that takes pride in its numbers. The clergy in these communities frequently help each other if one of them is not available. 

Susanna said the Task Force needs to consider ways that technology can overcome geographical distances in more scattered areas. 
9. Curated and Reliable Resources
Trawin asked what kind of “apparatus” would be needed to curate, organize, collate and evaluate existing resources and newly-developed resources. 

Susanna suggested that it might well be necessary have to be staff position tied to the Episcopal Church Center.  There are aspects of the “Train the Trainers” involved in such a position in that such a staff person could assist persons in dioceses and congregations to examine and evaluate resources as needed. 

Demi noted that just as the ELCA (Evangelical Lutheran Church in America) is experiencing cuts in staff, The Episcopal Church Center has also been compromised by staff cuts. Large organizations need “glue” to hold their parts together so they are working in concert and working effectively. 

The group asked whether General Convention be willing to fund such a position or group of positions.  In part, willingness to fund will have to be based on the advantages of allocating the funds and the detriments of failing to do so.  

The Task Force will need to make strong arguments in its Report and will have to be willing to do “downfield blocking” with Program, Budget & Finance. 

Maureen agreed to speak with Shannon Kelly to “test the waters” on this question.  

This involves coordinating formation, disseminating good information and recommendations, training trainers, and spreading “best practices.”  
It was noted that Stephanie Spellers’ Interview Report was very helpful and the Members were urged to read it on the Extranet.  Tom Brackett’s work in leveraging technology to assist in church planting was also noted. 
10. New Resources Needed 

Susanna urged the Members to develop an “intention” to be attentive to the ways God speaks to us in developing the work of the Task Force for the good of the Church. She urged us to “give the Holy Spirit as clear a path as possible.”  
11. Future Meetings of the Task Force
November 3, 4 and 5, 2016 – In Chicago – The purpose of this meeting will be to review assembled data and assign Plan drafting teams. The meeting will begin at dinner on November 3 and conclude at Noon on November 5, 2016.   

April 2017 – Adobe Connect – Review first draft of Report; discuss changes needed
Late September/Early October 2017 – Finalize drafting of the Report to General Convention; develop strategies to for approval and implementation of the proposed plan by General Convention and other bodies

12.  Thanks to Trawin and Adjournment

The Task Force thanked Trawin for being the “electronic guru” for the Meeting. 

The Meeting adjourned at 12:10 pm.  

Respectfully submitted, 
Thomas G. O’Brien III, Secretary
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